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Meeting of the Council
Held at The Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury
At 6.00pm on Monday 10 September 2018


PRESENT

Councillors P Nutting (Mayor), P Gillam (Deputy Mayor), P Adams, J Dean, Mrs H Fraser, Ms J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, K Pardy, A Phillips and H Taylor.

IN ATTENDANCE

Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Finance Officer), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk) and one member of the public.

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors N Green, I Jones, N Laurens, K Roberts, D Vasmer and Mrs R Wall. 

PRAYERS

In the absence of the Council Chaplain prayers were not said.


30/18	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared personal interests in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council




31/18	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 25 June 2018 were circulated as read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 25 June 2018 be approved and signed as a correct record.


32/18	MATTERS ARISING

	32.1	Ref: Min: 25.2 Shrewsbury Integrated Transport Plan
Councillor Phillips referred to the discussions about the SCOOT Traffic Light System during wider discussions about the Shrewsbury Integrated Transport Plan.  He reported on problems residents in his ward faced with the SCOOT signals and the fact that some roads at junctions would have no traffic waiting whist other roads at the same junction had long lines of traffic.  Other members also reported difficulties.  The problem areas were identified as Meole Brace roundabout, Dobbies roundabout, outside Greenfields Primary School, Chester Street and Castle Foregate.  The systems are not communicating with each other and several are letting through an imbalance of vehicles.
 
RESOLVED:

That the Town Clerk raises these specific issues with Shropshire Council.


	32.2	Ref: Min: 26/18 End of Year Accounts and Supporting Statements
The Town Clerk confirmed that the 2017/18 End of Year Accounts had been sent off by the agreed date, but had not yet returned.  It was hoped that the Town Council would be in receipt of the Audited Annual Return by 30 September 2018; otherwise, it would be in breach of the Account & Audit Regulations.


33/18	ANNOUNCEMENTS

33.1 Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s Engagements - Details of the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s engagements for July and August were circulated to members.

RESOLVED:

That the Mayor and Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements be noted.


33.2 Announcements from the Mayor and Town Clerk
The Town Council received a request from the Wilfred Owen Society to increase formal links with Ors.  The Mayor invited Councillors to make suggestions as to how this could be achieved.  

This year will mark 100 years since Wilfred Owen’s parents received a telegram informing them of his death.  This historic moment is expected to be mentioned at this year’s Remembrance Sunday event as that was the day that they received the telegram.


34/18	PUBLIC QUESTIONS/COMMENTS
The following questions were received from John Whitelegg who was in attendance.
Has the town council written to Shropshire Council to request that it takes action to design and implement a 20mph speed limit in residential areas and has Shropshire Council replied to that request?
Is the map of community concerns available for members of the public to inspect?
The Town Clerk made a written response, which was circulated, to all members.  She also outlined what had been done this year to encourage Shropshire Council to implement the 20mph speed restrictions.  The Town Clerk explained that the Sites of Community Concern Map had not been prepared as Officers were advised that community led areas of road safety concerns would not be considered until 2020/21 financial year.  Officers have therefore discontinued registering areas of concern as advised.
Councillor Taylor updated members following the latest Scrutiny Committee Meeting where Councillor Davenport supported the ‘20 is plenty’ scheme as part of a wider task and finish group only.  Councillor Mosley reported that two schools in Castlefields will not have 20mph zones outside their premises, as promised, because no accidents have occurred there.  
Members encouraged the Town Council to keep the pressure on Shropshire Council and thought there was still a need for the map to be created.  The Town Clerk agreed to write to Councillor Davenport to find out why he is not actioning the scheme as promised.

RESOLVED:

That the Town Clerk writes to Councillor Davenport for answers to why the ‘20 is plenty’ scheme is not being implemented. 


35/18	QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS
	
Councillor Dean presented the following motion about the potential for developing a Recycle Plastic Cup Scheme in the town:

We congratulate those who organised the deposit based takeaway coffee cup scheme recently run at the Shrewsbury Food Festival. We note the success of similar schemes at a range of festivals and sites, including Hay Festival and the town of Freiburg in Germany, where such schemes have drastically reduced the waste from single-use cups.

We welcome the current initiative to introduce such a scheme amongst the independent cafes of Shrewsbury, and at other town sites such as Shrewsbury Town football ground and the Royal Shrewsbury Hospital.

The scheme aims to reduce the volume of single use, non-recyclable hot drinks cups used and disposed of. The ‘Shrewsbury Cup’ social enterprise will supply reusable cups to coffee sellers throughout the town. Customers buy a drink and pay a £1 deposit for the cup. They enjoy their drink and then can redeem their £1 at any of the participating outlets.

The scheme design aims to bring the following benefits to the town:
· A reduction in total cost of waste collections
· A reduction of litter
· An effective way to support independent local businesses and help them stand out from the large chains
· Helping to make the town more sustainable and - in a proven way - to change behaviour
· Putting Shrewsbury on the map as centre for ground breaking initiatives and thereby supporting the ‘Original, On-Off’ brand image. (We could be the first town in UK to truly deliver a scheme that tackles the issue of disposable coffee cups. Other towns and cities are making pledges but Shrewsbury could take the lead.) 
· A new social enterprise – potential to create 2 new jobs in first year then more as project grows.
· An opportunity to bring together local businesses, councils and the university in practical local action that will make a difference.

We ask officers to provide appropriate assistance to those developing this scheme for our town and to come back with such further proposals as may be useful for how the Town Council can help ensure the scheme’s success.

He reported that a takeaway coffee cup scheme was recently implemented at the Shrewsbury Food Festival, which was deemed a success and reduced waste.  There is now a desire to run this in Shrewsbury town centre.  The scheme would see consumers collect a cup and leave a deposit which is redeemed when the cup is returned to any independent coffee shop.  Local businesses were supportive of the idea including Stop café.  This scheme is being run in Germany and it is thought that several towns in Shropshire are considering the idea.

Members were supportive of the principle of the scheme.  They were also aware of a number of national coffee shops running alternative schemes to encourage the re-use of coffee cups rather than disposable ones.  Whilst being supportive members felt they could not make any financial commitment nor commit staff time, until further work had been done in developing a sustainable business plan.  

Members questioned whether this was something that the BID would be interested in; the Town Clerk advised that the BID was already looking into a similar scheme.

As this had been a success at recent events, members questioned whether this idea could be encouraged by the Town Council when speaking to event organisers about events in the Quarry, thereby reducing waste going to landfill from the Quarry; the Town Clerk advised that the Quarry already operated zero waste to landfill.  The Mayor suggested the organisers of the coffee cup scheme request financial support from Veolia.

In light of discussions, Councillor Dean agreed to amend his motion to request a full business plan and clear proposals.

RESOLVED:

We congratulate those who organised the deposit based takeaway coffee cup scheme recently run at the Shrewsbury Food Festival. We note the success of similar schemes at a range of festivals and sites, including Hay Festival and the town of Freiburg in Germany, where such schemes have drastically reduced the waste from single-use cups.

We welcome the current initiative to introduce such a scheme amongst the independent cafes of Shrewsbury, and at other town sites such as Shrewsbury Town football ground and the Royal Shrewsbury Hospital.

The scheme aims to reduce the volume of single use, non-recyclable hot drinks cups used and disposed of. The ‘Shrewsbury Cup’ social enterprise will supply reusable cups to coffee sellers throughout the town. Customers buy a drink and pay a £1 deposit for the cup. They enjoy their drink and then can redeem their £1 at any of the participating outlets.

The scheme design aims to bring the following benefits to the town:
· A reduction in total cost of waste collections
· A reduction of litter
· An effective way to support independent local businesses and help them stand out from the large chains
· Helping to make the town more sustainable and - in a proven way - to change behaviour
· Putting Shrewsbury on the map as centre for ground breaking initiatives and thereby supporting the ‘Original, On-Off’ brand image. (We could be the first town in UK to truly deliver a scheme that tackles the issue of disposable coffee cups. Other towns and cities are making pledges but Shrewsbury could take the lead.) 
· A new social enterprise – potential to create 2 new jobs in first year then more as project grows.

An opportunity to bring together local businesses, councils and the university in practical local action that will make a difference.

We look forward to receiving a full business plan and clear proposals about implementation and would encourage local independent coffee shops to look on this scheme positively.


The member of the public left the meeting.

36/18	FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

The minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 
30 July 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.  The Town Clerk updated members on the following:

Ref: Min: 24.1 Geosensing Monitors – Councillor Phillips enquired on progress regarding the Geosensing Counters.  The Town Clerk reported that the sensors installed in the Quarry were operating for the Shrewsbury Flower Show and provided a 15-second update on footfall counts.  The results showed a peak of 12k people attending on the Saturday afternoon and 76k individuals in total over the two days with an average dwell time of 4.5 hours.  

The next stage is to consider installing more sensors in the town i.e. Market Hall and the Square.  The BID is interested in being involved in these developments.

Ref: Min: 27/18 Sunday Market – Councillor Phillips requested an update regarding the Sunday Market.  The RFO reported that the operator of the Sunday Market had entered a Company Voluntary Arrangement (CVA).  A full report will be given to the Finance & General Purpose Committee.

Ref: Min: 30/18 Dana Garden – Councillor Phillips requested an update regarding the Dana Garden.  The Chairman advised there was nothing new to report as a response from Mr Osborne is still awaited.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 30 July 2018 be accepted and approved.


37/18	RECREATION & LEISURE COMMITTEE 

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 08 August 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 08 August 2018 be accepted and approved.


38/18	PLANNING COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 10 July, 07 August and 28 August 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 10 July, 07 August and 28 August 2018 be accepted and approved.


39/18	YOUTH SERVICES COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Youth Services Committee meetings held on 23 March and 24 July 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.

Members were informed that Caterpillar held a very successful Community Day at the Grange Youth Centre, which focused on redecorating the venue and therefore reduced potential decorating costs for the Town Council.  

The Town Clerk referred members to minute 4/18 regarding the length of tenure of the Grange Youth Centre.  Members sought a length of tenure, which reflected the level of investment.  The Town Clerk confirmed that the current lease discussions focussed on a 3-year term.  She had spoken to the Head of Estates who was happy to consider this as a Community Asset Transfer.  Members were in favour of this approach.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Youth Services Committee meetings held on 23 March and 24 July 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.

(ii) That the Town Council supports the Youth Centre being considered for a Community Asset Transfer.


40/18	JOINT CONSULTATIVE COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Joint Consultative Committee meeting held on 18 July 2018 were noted.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Joint Consultative Committee meeting held on 18 July 2018 be noted.
41/18	MOUNT HOUSE

Councillor Mackenzie provided an update on the work of the Darwin Steering Group which involving the Town Council, Historic England, Darwin International Institute for the Study of Compassion, Shropshire Wildlife Trust, the BID, Shropshire Council, Shrewsbury School, Shrewsbury Civic Society and the University.  

The lease holders of Mount House are keen to resolve its future and a working group consisting of Shropshire Wildlife Trust, University Centre Shrewsbury and the Civic Society are working on a financial proposal which will be produced by November 2018.  The objective is to maximise the educational use of Mount House and turn it into a visitor and heritage destination for the public and community.  Despite a lot of interest by private purchasers, the preference is to keep Mount House in the public domain.

The building requires considerable investment but the potential revenue gains are huge.  The Town Council is supportive of the project and recognises Mount House as an asset to Shrewsbury.  

Councillor Mosley saw this as clearly an asset for the town but the Town Council could not commit any capital or revenue expenditure to the project.  A sustainable financial long-term business plan was essential.  The Mayor suggested the group gets in touch with Tim Smith, who has responsibility for any “One-Public Estate” discussions in the County.


42/18 	SHREWSBURY COMIC FESTIVAL 2019
	
Councillor Mackenzie provided an update on the proposed Comic Festival for 2019.   Shrewsbury is unusual to have a number of comic writers living in or around Shrewsbury and many are keen to showcase their international talent locally. 

The event will take place across town in multiple venues; the Dana Prison, Buttermarket, Castle, the Square, the Guildhall, the Library and the Museum & Art Gallery will be displaying a ‘walking dead’ exhibition.

The event will include families with a children’s zone in the library, outside painting for teenagers and most of the activities will be free of charge.

Twenty local artists will be painting pictures of Shrewsbury on areas of the town such as the Riverside Centre.  Members thought this was a great opportunity to improve those grot-spot areas such as the railway arches.  Councillor Adams suggested the comics could include Shrewsbury places in their publications to help advertise the town.

RESOLVED:

The Town Council supports the principle of this event and notes the developments.
